Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 31 October 2011 at 7.40 pm.



	Present: Cllrs C Osborne (Chairman), N Aldis, W Jackson, K Lynch, Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman, R Smith, and G White.
Central Bedfordshire Councillor Mrs C Maudlin and three members of the public were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance. 

Absent:  Cllrs J Ali, Mrs S Lunn, M Pettitt, M Scott, Mrs J Smyth, Mrs S Stacey, and Mrs S Sutton.


	1
	Apologies for absence (79/2011-12)
Cllrs Scott, Stacey and Sutton had sent apologies for absence.  (Cllr Smyth sent apologies for absence which were received after the meeting had started.)  Cllr Pettitt had sent apologies for his anticipated late arrival (he arrived after the meeting concluded).

Central Bedfordshire Cllr Sheppard had also sent apologies for absence. 
 

	2
	Declarations of interests (80/2011-12)
(a) Personal Interests

Cllr Lynch declared a personal interest in item 7 (Christmas Lights) because of his membership of Sandy Chamber of Trade, item 8a (Grant to Royal British Legion) because of his membership of RBL and item 9 (Planning Permission for Sandy Historical Research Group) because of his membership of SHRG.

Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 16 (Sandy & Beeston Town Plan) as a member of the Town Plan Steering Group.
Cllr White declared a personal interest in item 8b (Grant to Sandy Twinning Association) as a members of Sandy Twinning Association and in item 16 as a member of the Town Plan Steering Group.

Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in item 8a as a member of RBL.

Cllr Sharman declared a personal interest in item 8a as a member of RBL.
(b) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Aldis and Cllr Lynch both declared a prejudicial interest in item 9 as officer/fundraiser for SHRG.

Cllr White declared a prejudicial interest in item 8b as Chair of Sandy Twinning Association.



	3
3a


	Questions from electors (81/2011-12)
1) Cllr Aldis asked on behalf of an elector whether the Town Council planned to request Central Bedfordshire Council to review the traffic calming scheme in St Neots Road.  

It was resolved: that such a review would be requested.

2) Cllr Aldis asked on behalf of an elector whether Sandy Town Council would agree to request an additional pedestrian crossing between the end of Mill Lane and Church Path to assist cyclists, walkers and disabled members of the community.

It was resolved: to request Central Bedfordshire Council to consider the feasibility of an additional pedestrian crossing between Mill Lane and Church Path.

Crime Figures (82/2011-12)
A representative of Bedfordshire Police was not available to answer questions from electors at the meeting but crime and anti-social behaviour figures for Sandy for the last month were made available to members at the meeting.  



	4
	Planning Applications (83/2011-12)
Town Council reviewed and discussed the following planning application received from Central Bedfordshire Council for comment:

1) CB/11/03566/FULL Single Storey Rear Extension at 45 Merlin Drive, Sandy SG19 2UN
It was resolved: to make no objections to this application because Council noted that the proposed development was in keeping with the size and scale of the existing dwelling and plot.



	5
	Minutes of previous meeting (84/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 19 September 2011 as a correct record of proceedings subject to the following amendments:
Page one  S Smyth would be amended to J Smyth

Page one (60/2011-12) Sandy FC would be removed from Cllr Pettit’s declared interests

Page two (61/2011-12) St Swithun’s Road would be amended to read St Swithun’s Way

Page four (66/2011-12) Cllr Sharman’s name would be added to the recorded vote in favour of the proposition.

Page six (71/2011-12) Bedfordshire County Council would be amended to read Central Bedfordshire Council.



	6
	Power of Well-being (85/2011-12)
It was resolved: that Sandy Town Council, having met the eligibility criteria described in s2 of the Local Government Act 2000 as amended by the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 s77, was competent to make use of the power of well-being.



	7
	Sandy Christmas Lights  (86/2011-12)
A letter had been received from Sandy Chamber of Trade requesting a financial contribution to the provision of Christmas illuminations in the town and the associated Christmas Lights Switch On event (as had been provided in previous years).  A breakdown of anticipated costs and planned activities was included and copies of this information were circulated to members at the meeting.
It was resolved: to approve a grant of £5,260 to the Chamber of Trade for this purpose.  The Chamber of Trade was asked to consider whether provision of a Christmas Tree in the town would be possible either in 2011 or in future years.  

  

	8
	Community Grants  (87/2011-12)
Two applications for community grant aid were considered.
a) Royal British Legion
It was resolved: to make a grant of £250 to the Sandy and District Branch of the Royal British Legion to support the local provision of Remembrance events to honour the fallen of past and present conflicts.  The Clerk was asked to advise the Branch that future grant applications should comply with the Town Council’s published schedule for consideration of grant requests.
b) Sandy Town Twinning Association
(Cllr White left the room and did not participate in voting or discussion on this item of business).

It was resolved: to make a grant of £200 to the Sandy Twinning Association as a contribution to the costs of an official visit to Sandy by a small civic delegation (4 members) from Skarszewy over the long weekend of 12/13 November 2011. The civic delegation will participate in the local Remembrance events. The Clerk was asked to advise the Association that future grant applications should comply with the Town Council’s published calendar for consideration of grant requests.

(Cllr White returned to the room.)

Both grants were made using the power of well-being.



	9
	Planning Permission, Sandy Historical Research Group  (88/2011-12)
(Cllrs Aldis and Lynch left the room and did not participate in the discussion or voting on this item of business.)

A letter had been received from the Secretary of SHRG requesting Sandy Town Council to apply for planning permission for change of use for the Sandy Station Master’s House which it was hoped to convert for a museum project.  The Clerk gave a verbal report advising the Council not to accede to the proposal at this stage;   members had not seen any plans or detailed proposals about the Museum Project or been actively involved in its development and acting as applicant would compromise the Town Council’s position if later there were concerns about the proposed development.  The reduced planning application fee offered to town and parish councils was designed to assist them in pursuit of their own business only; applying for planning permission on behalf of another group would set a precedent and potentially damage local relationships.  Members discussed the matter.
It was resolved: to refuse the request to apply for planning permission on behalf of SHRG at this stage because Town Council had no significant involvement with the project.  
(Cllrs Aldis and Lynch returned to the room.)



	10
	Mayoral Communications  (89/2011-12)
The Mayor had asked that Council’s attention be drawn to her attendance at the CPRE awards on 7 October 2011.  She had noted that Sandy Town Council had never been considered for such an award and it was possible that SEG could be nominated in future.  The Deputy Mayor also noted that the Mayor had been nominated and had accepted the Presidency of Sandy and District Royal British Legion.
It was resolved: to note the Mayor’s engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda.


	11
	Deputy Mayoral Communications (90/2011-12)
It was resolved: to note the Deputy Mayor’s engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda. 


	12
	Minutes of Committees (91/2011-12)
It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the PP&OS Committee on 5 September 2011.
It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the F&GP Committee on 3 October 2011.
It was resolved: to receive the minutes from a meeting of the Staffing Committee on 12 September 2011.

All the minutes had been circulated previously.



	13
	Reports from Representatives (92/2011-12)  
Cllr Aldis in his capacity as Central Bedfordshire Councillor reported that several improvements to the bus stops in Sandy were to be made including new flags and real time information for Stagecoach buses. Cycling schemes were also to be improved.  Cllr Aldis reminded members about the “My Journey” consultation and invited comments to be made to him as he was preparing a draft submission.  Cllr Aldis noted that the planning application concerning the proposed timber yard at Beeston had been withdrawn from the agenda of the forthcoming Development Control Committee meeting because further information was awaited from consultees.  The planning application itself had not been permanently withdrawn.  Finally Cllr Aldis noted that land at the bottom of Ivel Road might be available for acquisition from CBC at a future date.  Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin was welcomed to the meeting by all members.  She requested feedback on the new lighting scheme in the town but none had been received.


	14
	Finance  (93/2011-12)
It was resolved:

a) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period had been on display in the committee room prior to the meeting and is included in the minute book).

b) To receive the financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12 (which had been on display in the committee room prior to the meeting).


	15
	Facilities for the Hearing Impaired (94/2011-12)
Council discussed difficulties with audibility in the council chamber. The Clerk reminded members of their responsibilities under the Equality Act 2010.  It was recognised that improvements to audibility in the chamber were desirable and the matter had been considered by previous Town Councils.
It was resolved: to investigate and consider, as a matter of urgency, all means by which the availability of its proceedings might be improved for the benefit of Councillors, staff and members of the public, whether with or without hearing impairment.  The matter was referred to the Premises Sub-committee for urgent attention.



	16
	Sandy and Beeston Town Plan   (95/2011-12)

Council noted that the summary leaflet describing the Town Plan was being distributed with the recent edition of the Town Council’s newsletter.  The full length document would be available shortly.


	17
	Review of Parliamentary Constituencies (96/2011-12)
A report concerning Central Bedfordshire Council’s response to the Boundary Commission’s review of parliamentary constituencies in the East of England had been circulated before the meeting.  
It was resolved: to defer consideration of this item until the PP&OS Committee meeting on 28 November 2011 so that further information including maps of the proposed constituencies could be obtained.  



	18
	Insurance of Street Lights and Street Furniture (97/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the recommendation made at the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting on the 3rd October 2011 that the Council’s insurance policy with Aviva be extended with immediate effect to include cover for street furniture based on a sum insured of £352,000 the additional annual premium would be in the region of £690.00 inclusive of Insurance Premium Tax, and that the cost of the additional cover would be included in the estimates process.



	19
	Quilts 4 London 2012 Olympics (98/2011-12)
A report on a project to prepare pennants for distribution to athletes competing in the 2012 Olympics had been circulated before the meeting.  It was noted that the cost of producing pennants was very small and the organisers hoped that as many individuals and community groups as possible would participate.
It was resolved: to arrange for a pennant to be made for the London 2012 Olympics by the Mayor and to encourage local residents to participate in the project.



	20
	Recommendations from Communications Sub-committee held on 13th October 2011  (99/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the recommendation of the Communications Sub-committee made on 13 October 2011 that the Town Council purchase one page of advertising in the proposed monthly Sandy Bulletin (instead of producing Sandy News quarterly).  

The cost of this arrangement would be £284 per edition and publication would begin in December.  Council noted that plans for the 2011-2012 annual report remained to be agreed.
It was resolved: to approve the recommendation of the Communications Sub-committee made on 13 October 2011 that with effect from January 2012 Town Council would hold monthly surgeries in Sandy Library on the first Friday or Saturday of the month.  Officer attendance would no longer be required.  



	21
	Section 106 (100/2011-12)
Cllr Aldis reported on  recommendations from the  Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee meeting on the 17th October 2011:

(a) That an Inclusive Roundabout be supplied and installed at a cost of £11784.

(b) That £4320 of Section 106 monies be used to pay for the Inclusive Roundabout, with some of the money having to be committed by February 2012, subject to approval by Central Bedfordshire Council. 

(c) That the Town Council would allocate £7464 from capital to make up the shortfall from Section 106 monies.  Since these recommendations had been made concerns had been expressed about the use of capital to make up the shortfall in this project, it was noted that there was already an inclusive roundabout in Fallowfield and that some disabled users preferred equipment which was not wheelchair oriented.  
It was resolved: to refer this matter back to the PP&OS committee for re-consideration and exploration of other options.


	22
	Press Release (101/2011-12)
None


	23
	Questions from Members

Cllr White had given notice of a question he wished to raise concerning arrangements pertaining to a member of staff and a member of council.

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by ss100 and 102 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.
Cllr White explained that he had become aware that a situation had arisen between a member of staff and a member of council which had been addressed by the employment of a professional mediator who had provided one day’s mediation at a cost to the council of £1,1250.  The mediation had taken place during October.  Cllr White questioned the authority used to sanction this expense. The Deputy Mayor explained that the arrangements had been made by the Chairman of the Staffing Committee in consultation with the Mayor, Deputy Mayor, the HR advisors of the council and the Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils.  The Clerk confirmed that she had advised the Chairman of the Staffing Committee that spending authority and, in due course, approval of payment, would be required from either full Council, a committee with appropriate delegated powers or an officer of the Council.   A statement explaining the position and the authority used would be provided at a later date as the Chairman of the Staffing Committee had been delayed and had not arrived at the meeting in time to give a full response.
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